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In Memoriam  
	

	
 

Winthrop “Win” Frye 
1931 – April 30, 2019 

 
The Town of New Ashford passes on their thoughts and prayers to the Frye 
family and we also thank them for Win’s unwavering 60+ years of service in 

many thankless roles that kept our Town operational.  
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Select Board Report Covering 5/2019 - 5/2020 
 

As we close on another busy fiscal year, we wish to thank the many dedicated people 
who work as elected officials, volunteers, and employees to keep the Town going.  Without these 
individuals, the Town would have a hard time existing.  

New Ashford partnered with West Field Gas and Electric for the implementation of High 
Speed Internet.  Whip City Fiber is our Internet Service Provider. The majority of residents have 
service installed, with remaining installs taking place in the spring. This has been a long journey, 
but the rewards are great. Thanks to all involved in seeing this project through and making it 
happen. The new Internet Service has allowed our students to attend virtual classrooms and 
residents to work from home during this time of crisis. 

At the time this report was written, there were 0 cases of Covid-19 in Town.   
 
WE NEED VOLUNTEERS ASAP to keep our Fire Department operational, our town safe, and 
keep homeowner/business insurance costs under control. 
 
The town will be begin planning for upcoming projects for the coming fiscal years. This list 
includes the following: 

• New Windows for the Town Hall- Board will pursue grants 
• Paint the Town Hall 
• Replace Fire Department roof 
• Replace Interior Fire Department Lighting 
• Replace Fire Department overhead doors 
• Infrastructure- Ingraham Road (East) next road to be paved - Once Chapter 90 

funds build back up.   
 
The Select Board typically meets the first and third Monday of the month at 6:30 and encourages 
residents to attend.   
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Jason Jayko 
 
 
 

Board of Health 
 

I witnessed 3 Title V inspections.  Two needed repairs, one replace tank, and one D-Box.   
I issued a certificate of compliance for a new house.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Richard George 
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ANNUAL TOWN REPORT - THE NEW ASHFORD MUNICIPAL LIGHTING PLANT 
(FY20) 
 
First and foremost, I would like to thank Jason Jayko, Lori Jayko, and Michelle Singer for their 
dedicated service in support of our High-Speed Broadband and official operation of The New 
Ashford Municipal Lighting Plant.   
 
Since last year’s report, 10.65 miles of fiber-optic cable has been installed on our town utility 
poles forming the physical New Ashford Municipal Network.  Our network was certified and 
“lit” in September/October 2019.  Our first residential installations commenced in October of 
2019 and today we have 84 out of 115 (take rate of 73%) residences with High-Speed 
Broadband.  At the time of this report, we have an estimated 5-6 residences that will take service 
in the May/June time frame.  
 
For residents following the journey, our network without residential home connections was 
estimated at $700,000 in FY2015. 
 
I am proud to say, that our network along with the town covering the FY20 residential 
installation costs has cost the Town $670,000 (this is final estimate as final known invoices are 
being received/paid). Of this $670,000, $280,000 was covered by the Mass EOHED Grant, and 
the remaining cost covered by the Town without raising FY20 or FY21 taxes for cost.  Since 
2011, the Town has incrementally built enough free cash/stabilization fund for the $390,000 
expenditure.  $346,812 was approved in the May 2019 annual town meeting and $40,000 in 
February 2020 Special Town Meeting. 
 
 
As previously communicated, any residence that does not take service by the end of FY20 
(June 30, 2020), will be responsible for their respective connection/installation costs 
 
For Free Cash/Stabilization restoration (which is still in good standing), we have (3) sources to 
replenish – these are all possible since our town achieved a 70% take rate, (well done New 
Ashford !!), the replenish sources near and short-term are as follows: 
 
 
 

Funding Source Amount  Estimated Payment Date 
Final Milestone EOHED Grant $7,500 FY20/21 

Mass EOHED Drop Cost 
Assistance 

$45,000 (est) FY21/22 

Connect America Fund II (CAF 
II) 

$60,000 (est) FY21-FY25 

Total  $112,500 (est)  
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Now the New Ashford Municipal Lighting Plant (NAMLP) is an operational, not for profit 
utility, we must manage this as a successful business.  The rate established of $85 for Broadband 
Service was derived from a comprehensive estimate for all non-recurring, recurring, and 
operational expenses.  As communicated in the last annual report, the Town of New Ashford had 
signed a contract with Westfield Gas and Electric (WG&E) on 02Jun2017 to design and 
construct New Ashford’s Broadband Network.  We have signed an additional contract for 
WG&E/WhipCity to manage and operate our network.  There cost to manage/operate are low as 
WG&E is also not for profit municipal lighting plant.  We are aligned in our mission for success 
and our relationship continues strengthen as we work together. Even though WG&E is doing all 
the management, the NAMLP is accountable and must manage and report accordingly.  As you 
have seen, WhipCity is doing all the billing and collection and in turn, they transfer the received 
payment(s) to the NAMLP on a monthly basis.  Table 1 is the Operational Summary through 
March 31, 2020.  
 

Table 1 – Enterprise Fund Summary for the New Ashford Municipal Lighting Plant  
 

 
 
It is my hope that the New Ashford Residents that have taken the NAMLP/WhipCity high-speed 
broadband service are very satisfied with the exceptional network installed.  We have much 
better performance than the cable towns in Berkshire County. We have now entered the 21st 
century with high-speed broadband allowing for residents working from home, online 
educational learning, improved video streaming and gaming and improved housing values.  
Through this unprecedented COVID-19 event, we are very fortunate to have this service.  Once 
we have a year of operational experience achieved, we will review the rate structure to see if 
there are reduction possibilities to improve value but cover all operational costs 
 
 
Stay safe everyone!! 
 
Respectfully Submitted  
Kenneth J McInerney 
Town of New Ashford Municipal Lighting Plant Manager 
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New Ashford Council on Aging 
 

Volunteer Members:  Eileen Gabriel, Diane George, Hedy Lipez Burbank, Linda Seney, Frank 
Youngkin, Sherry Youngkin 
The Council on Aging (COA) is funded by a grant from the State of Massachusetts.  Volunteers 
meet to plan activities for Seniors in New Ashford.  We also discuss services that are available to 
the Senior Community and provide information regarding these services through newsletters, 
Town Hall bulletin boards, and the Town website.   
Over the past year members of the COA have: 

• Started to compile contact information for Town residents over sixty years of age.  This 
information includes address, email, and phone preferences.  Our objective is to develop 
a means for contacting them regarding resources, support, activity interests and a 
continued awareness of what the Council on Aging is doing.   

• Initiated a series of weekly yoga classes taught at Town Hall.  The first set of sessions 
from October to December 2019 were such a success that we offered a second set of 
classes from January to February 2020.  Classes were followed by light refreshments 
plus the opportunity to socialize with participants.   

• Sent out newsletters which covered information on services, yoga classes, and the Real 
ID which is a new form of identification for travel, entering government buildings, and 
places where an ID is required. 

• Been in contact with the MA Council On Aging, Age Friendly Berkshires, Elder 
Services of Berkshire County, MA Executive Office of Elder Affairs, and with other 
local COA’s.  This has provided us with resource information regarding the Coronavirus 
and support services available.  Pertinent information has been disseminated to COA 
members, the Select Board & other senior residents that we were able to. 

• A COA member continues to serve on the BRTA Advisory Board, representing the 
Town of New Ashford.  Advisory Board meetings take place throughout the year. 

•  The Lanesboro COA received grant money to form a consortium between COA’s in our 
area.  It was decided that communication between towns plus exchange of resource 
information between COA’s would better meet our needs. A consortium was not formed. 
 

If you have a suggestion for a Council On Aging activity or service, or you would like to provide 
us with contact information, please contact one of our members or send a note to Town Hall in 
care of the Council On Aging.  If you would like to become a Volunteer Member we welcome 
any resident.   
 
Respectfully submitted, Sherry Youngkin (2020) 
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Town of New Ashford 
Report of the Superintendent 

 
Below is my report for education for the Town of New Ashford. 
 
I am concluding my fourth year as your Superintendent.  I meet monthly with the New Ashford 
School Committee to talk about Town business and sometimes in the context of the Shaker 
Mountain School Union.  Our work this year has focused ensuring our students receive an 
excellent education.  We have also spent a lot of time discussing organizational structures.  It’s 
been my pleasure to serve your community.   
 
For next year we project 24 students total at the following schools: 
 
9 Lanesborough Elementary 
13 Mount Greylock 
1 McCann Technical 
1 choice 
 
Please feel free to reach out to me by phone or email or simply attend a scheduled School 
Committee or SMSU meeting.  I look forward to working with you and the School Committee to 
support students. 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
Peter Dillon, Superintendent 
pdillon@richmondconsolidated.org  
413-298-4017, 19  

 
 

New Ashford Zoning Board of Appeals Annual Report 
 

An organizational meeting was held on June 24, 2019.  No other business was conducted during 
the year.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Al Seney 

 
Planning Board Annual Report 

 
The Planning Board meets as needed.  In 2019, we met to discuss and approve the dividing of the 
property at 91 Route 7 into two lots.  We discussed Greylock Valley Estate’s interest in using the 
property as a wedding venue which would require a special permit.  We also prepared our 
estimated expenses for FY20 ($150).   
 
Respectfully Submitted- 
Jennifer Seney-Lescarbeau 
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Town of New Ashford 
 

Tax Collector Annual Report 
 
 
 
 
 

Real Estate: 
 
FY2020 Real Estate taxes committed - $479,398.98, with $318,582.04 collected to date.  Second 
half invoicing was mailed and due May 1, 2020.  There were Abatement Exemptions in the 
amount of $800. 
 
Personal Property: 
 
FY2020 Personal Property taxes committed - $12,392.11, with $8,735.01 collected to date.  
Second half invoicing was mailed and due May 1, 2020. 
 
Excise Tax: 
 
2020 – Commitment 1 of $35,277.02, with $26,397.27 collected, $8,879.75 still currently due. 
 
 
In February 2020, the decision was made to change the Deputy Collector.  Billing is now 
handled by Kelley & Ryan Associates.  They have been serving the needs of local and state 
governments for over 40 years.  They also offer top-notch customer service and support for 
municipalities and individual taxpayers. 
 
For individuals who have received an excise tax bill this year, you may have noticed a new 
service that is also available which is the convenience of paying excise tax bills online.  
Taxpayers using the site are charged a low convenience fee per transaction, not per bill (each 
charge can include multiple bills).  A good number of residents have already taken advantage of 
this new service.  Payments can still be mailed to the Tax Collector for processing. 
 
With using this service, the town now has the Real Estate, Personal Property, and Excise Tax 
information in CollectPro, the software of Patriot Systems, that I have been using for several 
years.  This also allows for ease of information transfer between the Tax Collector and the 
Assessor and helps us better serve the residents of New Ashford. 
 
 
Thank you. 
 
Joan M. Wilkinson 
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New Ashford Fire Department Annual Report 
 
The New Ashford Volunteer Fire Department had a busy 2019.  We responded to a total of 37 
emergency calls:  14 Fire Calls, 19 Medical Calls, 3 Motor Vehicle Accidents, and 1 Mutual Aid 
Fire.   
 
We had two members retire, Joe and Sue Nawazelski.  If you see them, please thank them for 
their service to the town.  The Department had 9 new members join: Lori Jayko, Stephen Jayko, 
Lily Jayko, Stella Jayko, Rich Moore, Liam Bettit, Dave Crosby, Tracy Crosby, and Matt Hoag.   
 
We applied for two Assistance to Fire Fighters Grants (AFG) and were awarded both of them.  
The first grant replaced 13 of the Self Contained Breathing Apparatus (SCBA) for $91,000, with 
brand new SCBA’s.  The second grant will replace the old tanker for $230,000, $215,000 from 
the grant and $15,000 from the town’s match.  The new tanker will be delivered before 2021.  
We were fortunate to also get a regional grant from North Adams Fire for new turnout gear.   
 
I would like to thank the Select Board for their support of the Department’s efforts to get the 
grants, especially the tanker replacement.  I would also like to thank all the members of the 
Department for their hard work and commitment to the Town for its safety and protection.  
Thank you to the townspeople who donate to the Department every year.  Without your help, we 
would not be able to get essential equipment to help people in their time of need.   
 
The Department has started a Junior Department for 14-18 year olds.  If anyone is interested in 
joining either the Junior or Regular Department, please contact us.   
 
Please stay safe and stay healthy. 
 
Thank you,  
 
Chief Wayne Buckley 
 

 
 
New Ashford Fire Department 
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Road Commissioner Report 
 
 
 

This past year we finally repaved Beach Hill road. The existing road was reclaimed using full 
depth reclamation, graded, compacted and reinforced with 3.5” black top. 
 
The ditches were re-established and cleaned, driveway entrances were graded to meet the new 
road surface. One new culvert was installed for access to a field. 
 
Road-side “right of way” mowing took place in August thanks to the generosity of the Town of 
Dalton D.P.W 
 
Water erosion problems on Greylock Rd. were addressed. Approximately 200ft. of ditch was 
excavated to keep water and ice buildup off the road. 
 
Potholes were filled and any new ones will be filled in the near future. 
 
A culvert failure on Bauer Road was replaced early this spring with road grating to follow. 
 
The next road project will probably be Ingraham Road; repaving when funds are available. 
 
As always, feel free to contact me with any questions, recommendations or problems. 
 
 
Keith LaCasse 
 
Road Commissioner 

 
 
 
 

Police Chief Annual Report 
 

I issued 16 gun licenses.   
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Kurt Singer 
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Town of New Ashford 
Office of Veteran Services 

 
The Town of New Ashford continues to assist two residents with the town thru Chapter 115 
financial help.  This program is supported by 75% state refunding to the Town. 
 
The biggest change this year is that a veteran must actively look for work and report the results 
monthly to the VSO agent.  If they fail to do so, their funding will be cancelled immediately.   

 
Again, this year I placed flags and markers on the graves of veterans and will do so this year.   
 
If any veteran needs help to navigate thru the maze of programs available, please feel free to call 
me at 413-458-5671.  I will do my very best to help you. 
 
Respectfully 
Richard DeMyer 
Veteran Services Officer 
Town of New Ashford 

 
 
 

New Ashford Conservation Commission 
Annual Report 

  
First and foremost, I would like to thank Harley Phelps III, Lori Trottier and Stephen Jayko for 
their dedicated service on the Conservation Commission serving the Town of New Ashford.   
 
Activities for FY20:  
 
5/16/2019 (FY19 – acted upon after issuance of the FY19 Report) 
 
Request for Determination of Applicability (RDA) hearing for the Mass DOT, Highway 
Division, District 1 Lenox MA for re-surfacing 3.37 miles of Rte 7 in the Town of New Ashford 
– At the time of this report, Project is planned to being 5/11/2020 and will be monitored by the 
Conservation Commission.  
   
  

Respectfully submitted, 
Ken McInerney, Chairman 
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Treasurer’s Report 
 
Stabilization Account 
 
June 2018 Balance    $232,280.97 
8/18 Electric upgrades Town Hall   -  $5,400.00 
10/18 Community Compact Grant      $5,050.00  
11/18 Furnace Replacement                - $11,415.00 
Deposit per 2018 Town Meeting    $35,000.00 
5/19 Broadband Build Out  -$200,000.00 
FY 19 Interest         $3,795.74  
June 2019 Balance      $59,311.71 
 
The Town has no debt.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Lori Jayko 

 
 
 
 

Report of the Town Clerk 
 

Vital Statistics 2019 
 

    Births    0 
    Deaths    0 
    Intentions of Marriage  0 
    Certificate of Marriage 0 
 

Dog Licenses 
 

    Males   5 @ 15.00 
    Females  0 @ 15.00 
    Neutered           11 @ 10.00 
    Spayed            15 @ 10.00 
 

Respectfully Submitted,  
 

Lori A. Trottier, Town Clerk 
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Northern Berkshire Solid Waste Management District 
www.nbswmd.com 

The Town of New Ashford CY19 Annual Report 
 

 For Calendar Year 2019, 834.99 tons of paper, glass, cans, and plastic were recycled 
District-wide.  The Town of New Ashford recycled 4.01 ton of paper and 3.94 tons of glass, 
cans, and plastic, and increase from CY18.  New Ashford’s Scrap Recycling Program collected 
7.41 tons of revenue for the Recycling Center of $407.55, increasing your collection from last 
year – Congratulations!  Stephen DeMyer was recognized at the District’s annual meeting held 
July 2019 for his excellent service at the Recycling Center.  Thank you for all you do! 
 Thank you to Richard & Stephen DeMyer, for providing Electronic Recycling collection 
for your residents.  This recycling program was no cost to the residents to recycle.  All e-waste 
was recycled through Goodwill of the Berkshires, Dell Computer Recycling program.  New 
Ashford’s Recycling Center has a new service, textile recycling.  This will allow the residents to 
recycle clothing, shoes, textiles and keep them from entering the waste stream by donating 
whenever possible.   
 The District contracted with PSC/Stericycle for a one-day hazardous waste collection that 
was held on September 28, 2019 at the Adams DPW Yard.  This location is central to the 
residents of the thirteen member towns and we appreciate the Town of Adams allowing 
NBSWMD the use of the property for that day.  Residents from every member town, 154 
households & 4 town departments in all, took advantage of the opportunity to dispose of 
hazardous chemicals in a safe way.  The cost for this one-day event was $9,101.50.  Peace of 
mind for residents was “Priceless”!  Thank you to the Town of Adams Commissioner & 
Selectman James Bush, Commissioner of Clarksburg, Carl McKinney & Commonwealth 
Community Service program & Adams Police Department for your help at our much-needed 
collection.  The District has changed the paint collection program to mainstream the collection 
and maximize our dollars.  Oil based paint is collected at the Comprehensive Household 
Hazardous Waste Collection, latex paint is no longer accepted as it is not a hazardous material.  
We continue to educate our residents on drying latex and proper disposal or donating if the 
product is usable.   
 The District has six Universal Waste Product Sheds for district member towns to utilize, 
funded throughout the years by Mass DEP.  The cost of recycling is allocated from the District’s 
yearly budget.  This program has increased with collections.  The sheds are at Adams, Cheshire, 
Hinsdale, Peru, Windsor, and Williamstown Transfer Station.  NLR, Next Level for Recycling 
Inc designated facility for the districts recycling of Universal Waste products.  To stay in 
compliance with Mass DEP, all sheds must be cleaned and packed for shipping on a yearly basis.  
Each town is generated a waste manifest, filed in the District office.  Thank you again, to all who 
make this program a success.  This program is also maintained by your Town’s 
Transfer/Recycling Center Attendants.  Thank you!  The District recycled around 1,329 various 
sizes of fluorescent lamps, 230 alkaline batteries, 165 N-ICAD batteries, 180 lithium batteries 
costing $2,483.11.  We continue with outreach & education in assisting our communities in 
converting their households and businesses to LED lighting.   
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The District, with town volunteers, held annual bulky & electronic waste collection days 
in Adams, Clarksburg, and Lanesborough.  The special collection events are open to all residents 
of the 13 member towns.  Total material collected at Adams was 8,500 pounds of electronics, 
3.02 tons of scrap metal, and 4.43 tons of furniture, etc.   Total collected at Lanesborough was 
2,200 pounds of electronics, 1.99 tons of scrap metal, and 2.87 tons of furniture, etc.  Total 
collected at Clarksburg was 3,600 pounds of electronics, 2.87 tons of scrap metal, and 1.53 tons 
of furniture, etc.  Thanks to our volunteers, Joe Szczepaniak, Selectman Sayers, Paul Howcroft, 
Selectman Bush, Scott & Daniel Cernik, & Adams, Clarksburg, & Lanesborough DPWs.  The 
District had 3 very successful bulky waste collection events.  The schedule for 2020 will be 
listed on our website and flyers will be available at the transfer stations as soon as dates are 
finalized.  TBA at the District CHARM Center, more information to follow.   
 Yearly we partner with All Saints Church, North Adams, & sponsors for a community 
paper shredding event.  Last year, the collection was September 28, 2019, a record-breaking 
community shredding event of between 11,000 – 13,000 pounds, according to ProShred.  The 
collection promotes recycling and helps combat identity theft.   
 Please view our website for events and information/resources on recycling programs.  
Kick off to Earth Day/Month Community paper shredding day, Saturday April 11, 2020 in the 
Town of Lanesborough, open to all.  Saturday, August 22, 2020, Household Hazardous Waste 
Collection to be held in Adams.  The District has been in discussion with the City of North 
Adams in rejoining the District.  Williams College, environmental studies conducted a 
comprehensive review on the pros and cons of the partnership.  The conclusion was in favor of 
the City’s rejoining.  The study was presented to the City Council for consideration, a final 
decision is expected in February 2020.   
 This year NBSWMD Program Coordinator, Linda Cernik, filed grant applications and the 
Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection awarded “Small Initiative Grants” of 
$500.00 to five towns in the District & $1,500.00 to NBSWMD.  The Commissioners voted to 
pool the grants as a shared purchase of 700 14-gallon blue recycling bins, various outreach 
materials, community & schools & special collection events, community paper shredding days & 
HHW.  The approved shared purchase will be a benefit to all the member towns and residents.   
 There were 8 towns in the District that received Mass DEP Recycling Dividends 
Program.  Each of the member towns contributed $500.00, with NBSWMD contribution of 
$1,500.00 for shared purchase.   
 The towns of Adams, Cheshire, Hinsdale, Williamstown, Windsor and Savoy were again 
recognized and awarded funds under the Mass DEP Recycling Dividends Program.  The District 
is proud to announce two newcomers receiving Recycling Dividends Program, Hancock & 
Florida.  This program awards points for achievement.  Awards for the District Member.   
 Towns:  Adams $4,200, Cheshire $4,200, Florida $2,800, Hancock $2,450, Hinsdale 
$4,900, Savoy $3,500, Williamstown $5,250, and Windsor $4,200.  The Towns of Clarksburg, 
Lanesborough, Monroe, New Ashford, and Peru were awarded Small Scale Awards of $500 and 
NBSWMD $1,500.  Total grants dollars awarded to NBSWMD $35,500.  This is an increase 
of $11,600 from last year’s grant awards.  Congratulations!  We did it as a team, Thank you!  
The funds are reinvested to promote recycling education, new equipment, or projects.  All the 
towns increased their RDP grant awards from last calendar year.  My goal is to help all the towns 
achieve RDP Grant awards.   
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 The waste stream continues to evolve, and our programs will continue to evolve as well.  
Our efforts in the coming year will be aimed at collecting textiles, expanding locations, Compost 
Distribution Program, creation of a new CHARM Center, waste reduction, negotiations for 
hauling and keeping cost down, Kick off the Earth Day/Month Community paper shredding 
event April 11, 2020, Household Hazardous Waste Collection scheduled August 22, 2020 in 
Adams, expanding our “Green Team” collaboration with our District Local Schools, outreach, 
and education.   
 A heartful thank you goes out to Shawn Wright, Amy Broderick, and Connor Doherty, 
The Commonwealth of Massachusetts Trial Court, and the Office of Community Corrections.  
Over 172 hours of volunteer time were given to the member towns in the District.  Your help 
with HHW Pick up, organizing the Town of Hinsdale’s Swap Shop monthly cleaning, and 
organizing the Town of Williamstown’s Book Shed.  There are so many benefits from the Sheds 
at the Transfer Stations where many treasures can be found.  Thank you for a great year and 
partnership! 
 Look forward to working with you in 2020! 
 To the residents of the member towns, thank you for your continued support in recycling 
and waste reduction.  Your dedication is what makes the Northern Berkshire Community a 
beautiful place to call home.   
 Thank you for a great year, Board of Commissioners, Town Officials, Volunteers and 
most of all the Transfer Station/Recycling Attendants that make it all happen.   
 

Reuse~ Recycle ~ Rethink ~ Donate & Recycle whenever possible 
 

Linda Cernik, NBSWMD Program Coordinator 
 
Richard DeMyer, NBSWMD Commissioner for the Town of New Ashford 
 

 
 
 

 
 


















































